
Up Hatherley Parish Council: Minutes of a Parish Council Meeting, held at the Village Hall, Cold Pool Lane, Up Hatherley, on Tuesday 6th November 2018, at 7.30 pm.

970 Members Present

Chairman: A. Bamford; Cllr. P. Worsley, N. Holden, S. Fowler, D Young, R. Whyborn, D. Willcox, A. Houlton, J. Wells, S. Bamford and R. Johnes  

Also, in Attendance: Clerk Kathryn Oakey and 9 parishioners.  

971 Welcome

The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting and highlighted that this would be the last for 2018.  
972 Apologies for absence 
None
973 Notice of Vacancies / co-option of new members

There are still five vacancies on the parish council and leaflets have been sent out in targeted areas however all were asked to think about suitable candidates that could be approached for possible co-option.
974 Declaration of Members’ Interests

None.
975 Submissions from Members of the Public

The Chairman noted that many in attendance had come to discuss a possible Parish and Borough boundary review and that this was also an agenda item. He requested that those in attendance let Council know what their views on the subject were but then be aware that the item will then come back into the formal meeting for the Council to decide on the best way forward  As background to the discussion he informed the meeting that Cllr Whyborn, aware of the Council’s long-term desire for such a review had been alerted to a possible opportunity to request that the Borough Council ask the Boundary Commission to undertake such a review. Accordingly he had drafted a letter which was circulated to all Councillors for agreement. Having received agreement it was sent to Cheltenham BC.  The letter principally addressed views held by the parish council since the previous review in 1991, however it was also extended to cover the M&G site.  In summary the key reasons are that the Nature Reserve on Chargrove Lane, since leaving the parish, has fallen into disrepair,  the housing on the old M&G site is an anomaly being right on our doorstep, the adjacent replacement sports pitch is effectively part of this development and we have been unable to progress getting the sports site operational as it falls within Badgeworth PC jurisdiction.  Also  a recent planning application at the Farm Shop has brought into focus the fact that we are unable to exert significant influence on the decision as we can only comment on the application and are not a consultee as the Farm Shop falls within Tewkesbury BC despite effectively being part of Cheltenham. 

The Chairman informed the meeting that the Council had long held the view that the sports pitch and nature reserve are too far away from the parishes they are currently in, so there is little interest to addressing their issues.    Cllr S Bamford followed up by stating that we want to be listened to, and these areas need to be properly managed which they aren’t being under the current arrangements.  The parish council does not have unreasonable aims.

The Chairman opened the meeting to parishioners.  A question was raised re the progress on getting the county council to repair Coombe Glen Road.  The Chairman reported that following a recent downpour he had visited the site and the collection of water was insignificant compared to other parts of the parish and therefore it was not a priority, and unlikely that the county council would address.  He did confirm that it was on the agenda for the Highways meetings with the county council.  Cllr Whyborn confirmed that this was a fair summary of the situation and that the county council recognise that it was not a great job, but it did not require any corrective work at the current time.

A representative from Hashtag informed the meeting that he had emailed the Chairman two days ago, following a meeting last week with Cllr’s A Bamford and R Whyborn, summarising the view of the Hashtag committee on our boundary review submission/request.  As the letter had not been circulated the representative from Hashtag read out the letter in summary as follows, Hashtag agree that the M&G housing site should form part of Up Hatherley, however the playing field opposite should remain with Badgeworth PC, and the Chargrove Lane sites should remain with Shurdington PC.  In summary the reasons for this are that they feel it is better for the greenbelt boundary to be co-terminus with the Borough boundary and that Tewkesbury BC will be a better custodian of the green belt than Cheltenham BC.
Hashtag also noted that Tewkesbury BC local plan makes specific reference to protecting ancient orchards, Cheltenham BC does not have a similar provision, so the Perry Orchard should stay in Tewkesbury.

Finally, they accept that the nature reserve is in a poor state but would rather this was dealt with collaboratively with other parties. However, when asked by Cllr Houlton if this represented a specific offer of help carrying out repair works they declined to make a commitment. 
The Chairman thanked Hashtag for their comments and informed the meeting that ideally, we would be able to develop an agreed approach.  Cllr Worsley stated that it was a compelling view, and if Hashtag could commit to sorting out the nature reserve he would be supportive. As indicated above they unfortunately were not able to make such a commitment
The Chairman informed the meeting that he had attended a GAPTC hosted planning meeting today, and it was stated that there is no reason in planning terms for parish and borough boundaries to align with greenbelt boundaries and that this does not give any added protection to the land in question..

Cllr S Bamford noted that Hashtag seemed to have a bias against Cheltenham BC as they had used pejorative words such as fiefdom, whilst on this Council we actually had more difficulty dealing with Tewkesbury BC. For instance issues such as the sports field where they simply will not engage with us.  As to the Hashtag view that the sports field should remain in Badgeworth, this view is not shared.  This was a replacement facility for the one that was lost that served our community, so it is vital to bring it back in.  It is difficult to understand why Hashtag are concerned that the sports pitch could be vulnerable to development if it was part of Cheltenham BC as surely the same planning rules would apply.

A representative from Hashtag responded as follows, Hashtag has a good relationship with Tewkesbury BC, whilst the parish council does not.  The problem is that Cheltenham BC is under more pressure for development, whereas Tewkesbury BC has been informed by the Inspector that any future development cannot be on the Cheltenham BC boundary.  If the land therefore came into Cheltenham it would be fair game for development.  He also asked why we had not asked our borough councillor to liaise with Tewkesbury BC on our behalf.
The Chairman noted  the success Mary Nelson had achieved in getting TPOs on many trees in the Perry Orchard, and he thanked her for the hard work she has put into this issue.  However, he informed the meeting that Cheltenham BC also have an excellent tree officer who has given us this Council much helpful advice, and he is sure that he would also provide a good service should this area come into the parish.

A parishioner asked why the letter had been sent to Cheltenham BC before parishioners had a chance to comment.  It should not have been sent until there had been a meeting and all members had had a chance to review the proposals.  Cllr S Bamford informed the parishioner that the Chairman had referred to this in his introduction, and that this was about taking an opportunity to address something that has been an issue for the parish council since 1991 and the last boundary review.  When the opportunity presented itself there was email correspondence between members, as we only meet bi-monthly.  The letter was circulated and agreed.  If the idea is taken forward that would be the point at which we would consult with residents, and it appears that there is a misunderstanding of where we are in the process, this is just early stages following the presentation of an opportunity.
A resident informed the meeting that she had looked back over previous minutes but could not see any reference to this being discussed previously.  Cllr Whyborn informed the meeting that the parish council has wanted to move on this for a long time and it is not a new issue.  What is new now is that with the JCS about to be signed off there is a small window of opportunity to address the issue.  Any movement on this would be a decision taken by Cheltenham BC and would involve the Boundary Commission. 

A resident asked why this was being rushed, as Leckhampton PC have only just heard about this opportunity.  As that is the case there was no need for us to send a letter before the issue could be fully discussed.  The Chairman reiterated that this was not being rushed and that this was just preliminary stages.
The Chairman thanked everyone present for their comments and brought the public section of the meeting to a close.

976 Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 4th September 2018
There was one amendment, which was to paragraph 962 which should read that Gloucestershire CC have responded to confirm that the application is in place, not that the public right of way is in place.  All agreed, and the Chairman signed and initialled the pages.  The following matters arising were discussed:
Paragraph 945: 
· The Chairman has additional photos re the boundary walk so will upload.  

Paragraph 947:

· The Farm Shop application is on hold so unclear when a decision will be made.
Paragraph 948:

· The pocket park should start moving forward as the county council has agreed to sign an agreement with the borough council so that they can progress the work.  Cllr Whyborn will circulate some tree options for the site.

Paragraph 962:

· The Chairman informed the meeting that the Blenheim Villas application had been turned down.

977 Boundary review

The Chairman invited comments from members following the issues raised by parishioners at the start of the meeting.  Cllr Young stated that he was surprised about the amount of heat the issue had created.  As far as he is aware the issue of the M&G and the nature reserve have been brought up many times and the parish council should have the strongest voice on these areas due to their positioning adjacent to the parish.
The Chairman informed the meeting that our submission had been made in good faith, and whilst ideally the areas of change we requested would align with Hashtag this may not be possible as it appeared that they were not willing to compromise.  Our view with respect to the old M&G site and the new playing field opposite was not open for discussion however:

· Transferring the Perry Orchard is not a priority presuming it remains well managed by Tewkesbury BC 
· the Farm Shop clearly serves Cheltenham, but is not as important to us as the M&G houses and new sports pitch.
· The nature reserve, needs to be effectively managed and without a strong input for this Council the evidence suggest that this won’t happen. However if others step up to the plate then there is no need for it to be included within Up Hatherley .

All agreed with this view.

The Chairman concluded by suggesting that there was no need to go further at this point in time given how early we were in any potential process.  The submission has been made and all were in agreement that there was no need to retract any of it at this stage of the process.
Working Group Reports 

978 Planning and Strategy   
PW’s report is shown below:
	  NO
	ADDRESS
	RESPONSE
	VIEWED
	DISP’D

	01733
	15 Redthorne Way
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01852
	South Grove, Cold Pool Lane
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	02028
	Welland, Cold Pool Lane
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01534
	2 Denbigh Road
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	02153
	17 Manor Park
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01558 *
	22 Coombe Glen Lane
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01679 *
	85 Kingscote Road West
	N/O criteria
	
	online


All were for extensions except:

2 Denbigh Road which was for rendering the outside of the house.

* These two properties were the subject of neighbour objections but as both were on the subject of light accessibility, although sympathetic, we were unable to legally support them.

We are absolutely delighted that TPOs (tree preservation orders) have been issued on two Perry orchards at Chargrove Lane, plus a nearby ancient oak tree – a wonderful result which will help further protect the Chargrove Triangle.
It was noted that the application for 22 Coombe Glen had been recorded previously as 2 Coombe Glen.  This is an error and the site in question is number 22.

Cllr Worsley informed the meeting that the Church is planning repairs and he and the Chairman had attended a meeting with them to discuss further following earlier approval by the parish council to offer support.  The intention is to tie the work into a history of the parish project.
979 Footpaths and Open Spaces
Public Rights of Way (PRoW)

Cllr Willcox informed the meeting that this is still being progressed.
980 Highways and Transportation
Cllr Whyborn reported that the group had met with the county council.  Several issues are planned to be addressed this financial year:
· Heron Close junction resurfacing

· Coney Gree resurfacing, using part Highways Local money (may be done next year)

· Pavement at Coney Gree by the flagstones

· Design study will take place on Caernarvon Road again using Highways Local money to address possible speed hump removal and replacement with alternative traffic calming measures.

· Pavements at Kingscote West

Cllr Whyborn also informed the meeting that the Mobile VAS had a new battery, however the life of the battery is still short.  Cllr Young proposed that we look for a more modern alternative, and Cllr A Bamford seconded.  All agreed, so Cllr Whyborn will progress.

A query was raised about the cones on Up Hatherley Way across the drain, and when the repairs would take place.  It was unclear when this would be done, however it was agreed that the cones were causing people to slow down.

Cllr Houlton asked if grit could be provided to a resident so that they could grit the footbridge by Hollis Road.  Cllr Johnes suggested that we needed to be careful as if we do then the responsibility passes to us should someone fall.  It may be better therefore to employ a parish warden.  It was agreed that this would be discussed when the Budget is set.  Cllr Whyborn will also follow up responsibilities for parish councils.
 Finance 

1. Accounts for Payment listed below were approved:
[image: image1.emf]Cheque No. £ Detail Payee

1156 9.99refund A Bamford

1157 58.00refund P Worsley

Direct Payment £ Detail Payee

30-Aug 125.00Wages August C Oakey 

30-Aug 400.00Salary August K Oakey 

3-Sep 188.18Rates water plus

3-Sep 135.00village hall cleaning Mrs Reay 

3-Sep 17.50Tax admin pata

3-Sep 240.00Audit pfk

20-Sep 168.70Q2 Expenses / refunds K Oakey 

20-Sep 30.00NBHW signs Glos Police

1-Oct 221.40VAS battery Westcotec

1-Oct 125.00Wages Sept C Oakey 

1-Oct 400.00Salary Sept K Oakey 

13/10 16.99Anti virus refund K Oakey 

15/10 147.36Electrical works at hall booth and bomford

15/10 19.80window cleaning Hi lo

19-Oct 400.00tax  HMRC

22/10

60.00NBHW signs Glos Police


Cllr Houlton asked if the Neighbourhood Watch signs had been paid for as he had not been sent the invoice.  The Clerk confirmed that she had liaised directly with Simon Bailey and this had been paid.
981 Police and Community Safety Update
Cllr Young’s report is shown as Annex A.  The bike coding event n January was highlighted, and it was noted that as a result of the events we have held there are 10 new NBHW areas created.
982 Communications and Village Hall

Cllr Johnes reported that quotes had been obtained for the sound system and projector at the hall, following successful awarding of the Community Pride Grant for £5,178m.  Excluding VAT, the quote is £2,022 for the sound system and £2,155 for the projector, including installation.
Speakers will be located in each corner of the hall, there will be a hearing loop, wireless microphone, lapel microphone and Bluetooth connectivity.  As there is a bit of money left discussion took place on whether it was worth having an electronic screen as this was £550.  Cllr Johnes will circulate the quote.

Cllr Johnes raised several maintenance issues at the hall, and it was decided that a proper programme of maintenance was needed, which Cllr Johnes will follow up.

Cllr Worsley reported that the Parish Record had been signed off and was with the printers.  Distributors will have between 100-200 copies and the routes will be different to those previously.  Two thirds will be delivered professionally.
983 Social and Recreation

Cllr S Bamford confirmed that the Garden competition will form the centre pages of the Record.  Dates have been set, however we still need to confirm that Manor by the Lake can accommodate us this year which may mean the presentation evening dates moves slightly.  A new category has been added, best mobile home garden, and Cllr S Bamford will be liaising with Turners Homes to see if they will sponsor a cup.
Discussions took place on the use of single use cups no longer being available for the Carol singing, and whether people should therefore be asked to bring their own.  
The power supply to the tree on the green was discussed, and it was noted that Cheltenham BC have agreed to pay for the power if we go ahead and get a box installed.  Cost of power will be very low, approx. 10p, however the box is over £1,000.  As an alternative it was suggested that LED lighted could be used, however it was unclear if these would be bright enough.  Cllr Bamford will get hold of some and see how effective they are, before a decision is made on whether we run a cable again this year and then go ahead with the box supply from next year.

Cllr Johnes asked the Clerk to follow up on any further information on GDPR and email it to him.

The Chairman reported that he had attended the C5 group meeting and discussions included:

· Bus provision

· Boots corner

· Memorial walk

Cllr Worsley noted that tree work is required at a property in Broad Oak Way, so it may be necessary to get the Tree Officer involved.

984 Next Meeting

The next meeting will be on 8th January 2019.

……………………………………………………..  8 Jan 2019
Chairman

List of Annexes:

Annex 'A'    Police and Community Safety Update
ANNEX A
Police and Community Safety Update Report

Neighbourhood Watch

Following on from our success in promoting NWH in the Parish, Bob Lloyd Has sent a short article to the National Neighbourhood Watch to publish in their next newsletter. 

The Parish record will contain an article on NHW and advertise the proposed bicycle marking at the Village Hall on Saturday 12 January 2018.  As part of the ongoing initiative Bob Lloyd & Simon Bailey will undertake this at the Village Hall. 
We will aim to repeat the NHW Meeting in the Parish hall around March 2019.  This will include focus on the new Wards. Dates to be finalised.  We have a meeting with Bob and Simon on the 12th November to finalise things.

Adrian will try and get Bob to attend a C5 Meeting.  So far 10 new NHW schemes have been created as a result of the work that has been done.

Other

I have contacted Debbie Powell, the Road Safety and Traffic Management Officer again following the failure of the Archer Equipment plan.  Instead of using the equipment on Up Hatherley Way, approaching Sunnyfield Lane they put it on Caernarvon Road and the battery ran out inside of two days!


Crime & Statistics 

Anti-social behaviour continues to be the largest area of crime in the Parish. 
Crime stats for up to August 2018 & by year 2014-2017 are below.

Stats are being compiled to record the effect of the new Wards on the Statistics and will be amalgamated at the end of year.
Regarding the last few months the increases are:

May + 9

June + 6

July +9

August + 7

This is an increase of 25% over the 4 months.  Main areas of Increase are Anti-Social Behaviour, Shoplifting & Vehicle Crime.

 

[image: image2.emf]Crime type by Month 2018 - Up 

Hatherley

Jan

Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Total

Anti-social behaviour

8 6 8 16 16 11 10 10 85 38.64%

Bicycle theft

1 0 3 0 0 0 0 1 5 2.27%

Burglary

5 1 1 0 2 4 1 2 16 7.27%

Criminal damage and arson

1 1 4 2 0 1 1 2 12 5.45%

Drugs

0 0 0 1 0 0 0 0 1 0.45%

Other crime

0 0 1 0 1 1 0 0 3 1.36%

Other theft

5 5 3 3 0 2 6 3 27 12.27%

Possession of weapons

0 0 0 2 0 0 0 0 2 0.91%

Public order

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0.00%

Robbery

0 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 1 0.45%

Shoplifting

2 0 0 3 0 3 1 0 9 4.09%

Theft from the person

0 2 0 0 0 0 1 0 3 1.36%

Vehicle crime

1 4 0 6 3 5 2 1 22 10.00%

Violence and sexual offences

2 2 2 6 6 6 6 4 34 15.45%

TOTALS Up Hatherley

25 21 22 39 28 33 29 23 220 100.00%

TOTALS for Benhall 51 45 67 57 52 61 65 63 461

Crime type for August 2018

Up Hatherley Benhall Cheltenham Town Totals % Up Hatherley % Benhall

Anti-social behaviour

10 21 111 142 7.04% 14.79%

Bicycle theft

1 0 15 16 6.25% 0.00%

Burglary

2 6 13 21 9.52% 28.57%

Criminal damage and arson

2 7 19 28 7.14% 25.00%

Drugs

0 1 2 3 0.00% 33.33%

Other crime

0 0 1 1 0.00% 0.00%

Other theft

3 5 24 32 9.38% 15.63%

Possession of weapons

0 0 1 1 0.00% 0.00%

Public order

0 2 10 12 0.00% 16.67%

Robbery

0 0 3 3 0.00% 0.00%

Shoplifting

0 3 23 26 0.00% 11.54%

Theft from the person

0 0 6 6 0.00% 0.00%

Vehicle crime

1 6 7 14 7.14% 42.86%

Violence and sexual offences

4 12 73 89 4.49% 13.48%

TOTALS 

23 63 308 394 5.84% 15.99%

Up Hatherley by Year

2017 2016 2015 2014

Crime type Total % Total % Total % Total %

Anti-social behaviour 153 44% 143 44% 131 41% 128 51%

Bicycle theft 8 3% 10 3% 4 1% 2 1%

Burglary 29 7% 24 7% 49 15% 28 11%

Criminal damage and arson 20 7% 22 7% 23 7% 25 10%

Drugs 5 1% 3 1% 1 0% 3 1%

Other crime 6 0% 0 0% 0 0% 2 1%

Other theft 35 11% 35 11% 34 11% 27 11%

Possession of weapons 0 0% 0 0% 1 0% 0 0%

Public order 3 1% 3 1% 4 1% 1 0%

Robbery 1 0% 0 0% 0 0% 1 0%

Shoplifting 9 7% 23 7% 10 3% 12 5%

Theft from the person 1 1% 3 1% 3 1% 0 0%

Vehicle crime 61 11% 36 11% 30 9% 12 5%

Violence and sexual offences 32 7% 21 7% 32 10% 12 5%

TOTALS 363 100% 323 100% 322 100% 253 100%
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8th Jan 2019

